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PREAMBLE 
 
The initial report of the ad hoc committee of the Sheriff Civilian Oversight Commission 
(COC) was presented to the COC at its July 27, 2017 meeting. 

Based upon discussion at the meeting, the staff has made the following limited revisions 
to the initial report by adding a reference to the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) 
Certificate that provides that the Los Angeles Sheriff Department (LASD) is not 
permitted to arm or weaponize any Unmanned Aircraft System (UAS) or drone operated 
by it.  Further, if the full Commission adopts the recommendations of the ad hoc 
committee, the report now makes clear that this would not be signifying approval by the 
COC of the use of UASs or drones. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
By motion of January 24, 2017, the Board of Supervisors (Board) requested the COC to 
evaluate the LASD UAS program announced by Sheriff Jim McDonnell at a press 
conference on January 12, 2017.  

After forming an ad hoc committee, the COC studied the LASD’s policies regarding 
proposed uses of the UAS, witnessed operational use of the LASD’s UAS, considered 
the April 2017 report of the Office of Inspector General (OIG), took extensive public 
comment, and examined available literature regarding law enforcement use of UASs 
within the United States.  

The authorized uses for a UAS under the Sheriff’s policy are limited to emergency, life-
threatening situations, such as hostage rescue, bomb detection, active shooter and 
HazMat spills. UASs are capable of giving the LASD situational awareness that would 
not otherwise be possible in certain situations, and there is little doubt that they will save 
lives in the future.  Although a relatively new technology, UASs are a potentially 
important public safety and officer safety tool.  However, in light of the understandable 
public concerns surrounding the use of UASs, or drones, the COC is troubled that the 
LASD did not itself take public comment before implementing its UAS program last 
January. Its recent efforts to do so are commendable.1  

After evaluating the UAS program and the protocols surrounding its limited authorized 
uses, and considering the significant public concerns regarding, among other things, 
privacy and mission creep, including potential arming of UASs, the COC makes the 
following recommendations designed to tighten the limited uses for which a UAS in their 

                                            
1 Los Angeles County Sheriffs Dept Information Bureau (2017).  89% of the General Public Favor Use of LASD’s Unmanned Aircraft 
System.  Retrieved from: https://local.nixle.com/alert/6077405/?sub_id=1000000307. 

https://local.nixle.com/alert/6077405/?sub_id=1000000307
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UAS program may be authorized, provide for oversight of the UAS program by the 
COC, and increase transparency of the UAS program to the public.  The adoption of 
these recommendations by the COC should not be construed as approval of the use of 
UASs: 

Recommendations: 

1. The Sheriff should explicitly and unequivocally state that he has no intention of 
arming or allowing the arming of any UAS operated by the LASD.  This is in 
accordance with the FAA Certificate of Authorization (COA), which specifically 
prohibits the arming or weaponizing of the UAS.2 
 

2. Before seeking to expand the types of missions for which a UAS can be used, 
the Sheriff should commit to notifying the COC and allowing time for the COC to 
receive public comment prior to doing so. 
 

3. The LASD Policy Manual should make explicit that use of a UAS is limited to 
gaining situational awareness in emergency, life-threatening situations. 

 
4. SEB should maintain a log of Notices To Airmen (NOTAMs), the type of 

operational use authorized, who authorized it and the results of each such use. 
 

5. The Sheriff should notify the COC, within 48 hours, through its Executive 
Director, of any authorized operational uses of UASs and any unauthorized uses. 
 

6. On a quarterly basis, the Sheriff should provide the COC with a report regarding 
all operational uses of the UAS, the type of mission for which such use was 
approved, the results of such uses, and whether or not they were within policy 
uses. Further, in the interest of transparency, we recommend that this data be 
published on the LASD website or a readily identifiable link. 
 

7. The UAS Program should be audited on at least an annual basis by the LASD.  
Its audits should be provided to the COC and the OIG. 

 
8. Modify the Unit Order and Policy Manual to limit preservation of video footage, 

except for training, from ten to two years, unless there is a pending case 
requiring that it be preserved beyond two years. 

 

                                            
2 See Department of Transportation Federal Aviation Administration Certificate of Waiver or Authorization, page 8 “Flight Standards 
Special Provisions” Section Item Number 2, attached hereto as Exhibit 1. 
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9. Include a separate section in the Policy Manual that specifically addresses the 
LASD’s commitment to maintaining individuals’ privacy and other constitutional 
rights and operating according to the Constitution and the law regarding 
searches. 

 
10. Assure prompt investigation and appropriate accountability, including discipline 

when warranted, for out-of-policy use of the UAS.  
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INTRODUCTION 
 
On January 12, 2017, Sheriff Jim McDonnell held a press conference announcing that 
LASD had received approval from the FAA to use a small unmanned aircraft vehicle, 
also known as a drone or UAS.  During his press conference, the Sheriff emphasized 
that the LASD’s UAS would be used only in limited, specifically described emergency 
situations involving significant threats to life or serious property damage.  The limited 
uses are set forth in a LASD Unit Order dated January 10, 2017, and are discussed in 
more detail below.  The Sheriff also stated that the FAA has also given approval to thirty 
other law enforcement agencies throughout California for use of UASs.  The Sheriff 
described the LASD’s use of the UAS as a pilot program which would be monitored by 
the LASD on a continuing basis.   
 
By motion on January 24, 2017, the Board requested the OIG to gather information and 
prepare a report regarding the planned uses of the LASD’s UAS and present its report 
to the COC.  The OIG report was presented to the COC on April 5, 2017.  
 
In its motion, the Board requested the COC to review and supplement the OIG’s report 
with input from the LASD, public comment and any other source it deemed pertinent.  
Further, the COC was requested to evaluate the UAS program, make such 
recommendations as appropriate, and provide feedback on public comments regarding 
the program. 

ACTIONS OF THE COC 
 
After receiving the Board’s request, the COC and its staff took the following actions: 

1. Established an ad hoc committee consisting of three commissioners to work with 
the COC staff to study the LASD UAS program and report back to the full 
commission.  The members of the ad hoc committee are Commissioners        
Lael Rubin, Priscilla Ocen and James P. Harris. 
 

2. Carefully studied the OIG’s report of April 2017 titled “Los Angeles County 
Sheriff’s Department Unmanned Aircraft System Evaluation.” 
 

3. Observed a demonstration of operational capabilities and an actual operational 
use by the LASD’s Special Enforcement Bureau (SEB) personnel of the LASD’s 
UAS program. 
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4. Interviewed members of the SEB regarding the rationale for and limited uses of 
the UAS and Unit Order 2017-01 and met with the Sheriff and Undersheriff to 
discuss the program. 
 

5. Took extensive public comment at several meetings of the COC and a special 
meeting of the ad hoc committee regarding the Sheriff’s plan for limited use of 
the UAS. 
 

6. Reviewed relevant literature and legislation, including United States Justice 
Department policy guidance for use of UASs by law enforcement organizations.3 

SHERIFF POLICY AND THE USES OF THE UAS 
 
At Sheriff McDonnell’s press conference on January 12, 2017, and as stated in LASD 
Unit Order 2017-01 dated January 10, 2017,4 Sheriff McDonnell made clear that the use 
of the UAS is limited to “high-risk tactical/rescue/HazMat emergencies”.  In other words, 
use of a UAS is limited to “situations of extreme threat.”  The only missions for which the 
UAS can be authorized are the following emergency situations: 
 

1. Search and rescue; 
2. Explosive ordnance detection; 
3. Disaster response; 
4. Barricaded suspects; 
5. Hostage and other high-risk tactical operations;5 
6. Hazardous materials incidents; and 
7. Fire-related incidents. 

It recognizes that use of a UAS will be limited to “circumstances which would save life 
and property, as well as in situations to detect possible dangers that could not otherwise 
be seen.” 

 

 

                                            
3 Department of Justice (2015). DOJ Policy Guidance-Domestic Use of Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS). Retrieved from: 
https://www.justice.gov/file/441266/download; Valdovinos, Maria, Specht, James, and Zeunik, Jennifer (2016). Law Enforcement & 
Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS): Guidelines to Enhance Community Trust. Retrieved from: https://www.policefoundation.org/wp-
content/uploads/2016/11/UAS-Report.pdf; International Association of Chiefs of Police Aviation Committee (2012). Recommended 
Guidelines for the Use of Unmanned Aircraft. Retrieved from: http://www.theiacp.org/portals/0/pdfs/iacp_uaguidelines.pdf;. 
4 See LASD Unit Order 2017-01, attached hereto as Exhibit 2. 

5 Now includes active shooter situations. See LASD Proposed Manual Revision, 2017-003-02, attached hereto as Exhibit 3. 

https://www.justice.gov/file/441266/download
https://www.policefoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/UAS-Report.pdf
https://www.policefoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/UAS-Report.pdf
http://www.theiacp.org/portals/0/pdfs/iacp_uaguidelines.pdf
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The Unit Order is explicit that: 

“The UAS SHALL NOT be used for random surveillance missions or missions that 
would violate the privacy rights of the public.” (Emphasis in the original). 

In addition to limiting the use of the UAS to defined emergency missions involving 
threats to life, the Unit Order also establishes the procedures that must be followed 
before use of a UAS.  In this regard, it limits the operation of a UAS to SEB and within 
SEB, to FAA certified deputies.  Authority, and therefore accountability have been 
limited.  Only an SEB Team Commander can authorize the deployment of a UAS, and 
then only when there is an emergency mission within the limited ones described in the 
Unit Order.  The authorization must be made “prior to deployment” (Ex. 1, para. 4.)  
Further, the Unit Order requires two-person teams and makes clear that “[e]ach SEB 
UAS operator shall be cognizant of, and sensitive to, the privacy rights of individuals” 
when operating a UAS and that all uses of a UAS must be documented with a public 
NOTAM prior to its operation. 

In response to an OIG recommendation, the Sheriff has revised the LASD Policy 
Manual to incorporate the policies and procedures of the Unit Order into Department-
wide policy and made clear that “no other member of the Department shall deploy their 
own personal UAS during the course of their duties.”6 

Within the SEB, the LASD has three lieutenants and eight deputies trained and 
authorized to fly a UAS.  The department has only one UAS, a DJI company model HV-
44B, which is about 20 inches in diameter and weighs approximately six pounds.  It is 
not armed, nor is it “equipped in any way to accommodate weapons.”7  There are no 
plans to arm the UAS.  The UAS is equipped with a camera set to a default mode of not 
recording.  The SEB operator is required to get approval from an SEB Team 
Commander before activating the record function of the camera.  Recorded video 
footage can be preserved up to ten years. 

As of July 27, 2017, the LASD has operationally used the UAS on six occasions, one of 
which was witnessed by the COC’s staff.  Of the six uses, one involved a dangerous, 
armed gunman and the others were search and rescue missions for a missing woman 
and for a missing young boy.8  All missions were within the limited use policy of the 
LASD. 

                                            
6 See Exhibit 3. 
7 Office of Inspector General (2017). Los Angeles County Sheriff’s Department Unmanned Aircraft System Evaluation, p. 4. 
Retrieved from: 
https://oig.lacounty.gov/Portals/OIG/Reports/Los%20Angeles%20County%20Sheriff's%20Department%20Unmanned%20Aircraft%
20System%20Evaluation.pdf?ver=2017-04-20-172758-373 
8 Los Angeles County Sheriffs Dept Information Bureau (2017).  89% of the General Public Favor Use of LASD’s Unmanned Aircraft 
System.  Retrieved from: https://local.nixle.com/alert/6077405/?sub_id=1000000307. 

https://oig.lacounty.gov/Portals/OIG/Reports/Los%2520Angeles%2520County%2520Sheriff's%2520Department%2520Unmanned%2520Aircraft%2520System%2520Evaluation.pdf?ver=2017-04-20-172758-373
https://oig.lacounty.gov/Portals/OIG/Reports/Los%2520Angeles%2520County%2520Sheriff's%2520Department%2520Unmanned%2520Aircraft%2520System%2520Evaluation.pdf?ver=2017-04-20-172758-373
https://local.nixle.com/alert/6077405/?sub_id=1000000307
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OIG REPORT 
 
On April 5, 2017, the OIG delivered a report to the COC evaluating the LASD’s UAS 
program.9  Although we will not summarize the report, the OIG’s key findings and 
recommendations are set as follows. 
 
Key findings of the OIG include:    

1. UAS operators are deputies assigned to the LASD SEB who “have received a 
great deal of training and have passed a FAA certification test” and “are among 
the most highly-trained deputies in the department.”10   
 

2. The SEB handles high-risk situations such as barricaded suspects, hostage 
situations, search and rescue, arson fire investigations and bomb squad.  The 
UAS deputies are “very well informed and extremely dedicated to the safe and 
ethical operation” of the UAS.11  

 
3. “There appear to be proper safeguards within the Unit Order to operate the UAS 

in a responsible and safe manner keeping privacy rights in mind”.12 
 

4. “The LASD’s Unit Order appears to be narrowly tailored to the public safety 
missions to prevent imminent danger to life or serious damage to property and 
does not allow for the improper surveillance of the public.”13 
 

5. The LASD’s Unit Order is clear regarding its limitation to specific, emergency, 
potential life-threatening missions and it is also clear that a UAS is not to be used 
to conduct non-exigent surveillance. 

The OIG report also has a legal analysis of privacy issues and the application of the 
Fourth Amendment’s protection against unreasonable searches and seizures, as they 
apply to the limited missions for which use of an UAS is authorized.  In substance, the 
OIG report notes that searches without warrants are usually considered to be 
reasonable only if “exigent circumstances” exist, such as an emergency situation posing 
imminent danger to life or property, or to prevent the imminent escape of a suspect or 
loss of evidence.  Regarding the limited emergency-type missions for which a UAS is 
authorized, the OIG opines that such missions would likely fall within the judicially 
recognized definition of “exigent circumstances.”  Furthermore, the OIG report notes 
                                            
9 Ibid. 
10 Ibid., p. 4. 
11 Ibid., p. 6. 
12 Ibid., p. 7 
13 Ibid., p. 9. 
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that the “reasonable expectation of privacy” that citizens are accorded under the Fourth 
Amendment does not apply to barricaded suspects or hostage situations, and that law 
enforcement observations of public spaces do not “constitute a search under the Fourth 
Amendment.”   

The OIG report makes five recommendations: 

1. The LASD should continue its commitment to transparency in their operation of 
the UAS by providing information to the public on the uses of its UAS. 
 

2. The LASD should develop a department-wide policy on the use of its UAS which 
would ban the use of ANY UAS by any other units or deputies during the course 
of their official duties. 

 
3. The current SEB Unit Order makes clear that a UAS should not be used for 

“random surveillance missions,” but as the primary mission/focus of utilizing a 
UAS appears to be gaining situational awareness in life-threatening situations, 
this limited goal warrants more emphasis in the LASD policy.  The term “non-
emergency surveillance” would better describe the intent of the LASD not to use 
an UAS for the mere gathering of criminal evidence outside of emergency 
situations.  In addition, one of the listed uses in the Unit Order should specifically 
include an “active shooter” type situation since these incidents do not always 
include barricades or hostages. 
 

4. The LASD should provide a record of usage, flight time, training and 
maintenance issues along with copies of all NOTAMs issued as a result of the 
UAS deployment.  These documents/logs should be addressed within an 
operational type manual. 
 

5. The LASD should continually research and implement “Best Practices” regarding 
the use of these systems. 

The COC agrees with the OIG’s recommendations listed above.  Moreover, we note 
that by letter dated March 30, 2017, Sheriff McDonnell concurred with all five OIG 
recommendations, and directed the LASD Audit and Accountability Bureau to monitor 
implementation of the recommendations.14    
  

                                            
14 See Sheriff McDonnell’s Letter to Inspector General Huntsman dated March 30, 2017, attached hereto as Exhibit 4 
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PUBLIC COMMENT AND FEEDBACK  
 
Members of the public expressed their concerns regarding the LASD’s announced use 
of the UAS at four of the COC’s regular monthly meetings, its January 26, March 23,      
April 27, and May 25, 2017 meetings, and also at a community meeting held by the 
COC ad hoc committee on April 21, 2017.  The UAS issue was explicitly agendized for 
the January 26, 2017 and the April 27, 2017 meetings of the COC, in part, to receive 
public comment.  In addition, the COC and its staff received input from individual 
members of the community.  
 
In total, several dozen members of the public addressed the COC at its public hearings 
on the subject of UASs.  Without exception, the comments of every member of the 
public who addressed the COC were resoundingly negative.  Much of the public 
comment included opposition from the Stop LAPD Spying Coalition, including             
Mr. Hamid Khan and other members.  Other organizations expressing opposition to the 
use of UASs, or drones, included the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU),         
Dignity and Power Now and the Youth Justice Coalition. 

Mr. Khan and other members of the public who spoke were and are adamantly and 
passionately opposed to the use of UASs by the Sheriff’s Department.  Among other 
things, they indicated that their opposition was based upon concerns that: 

1. Use of UASs will lead to an increase in the militarization of the LASD.  In a letter 
to the OIG dated March 7, 2017, Mr. Khan stated that “[t]he addition of Drones 
would further signify the structural and operational formation of the LASD as an 
occupying institution that operates as a counter-insurgency force.”15 
 

2. There will be “mission creep.”  Even if initially UASs are authorized for limited 
emergency, life-threatening types of missions, it will lead to additional, more 
invasive uses. 
 

3. In 2012, without notice the LASD used a manned aircraft in Compton to conduct 
mass surveillance in violation of privacy rights of residents.  The LASD cannot be 
trusted to operate UASs. 
 

4. Drones are associated with military uses and with “death and destruction.” 

                                            
15  See Mr. Khan’s letter to the Office of Inspector General dated March 7, 2017, attached hereto as Exhibit 5. 
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A report was distributed by the ACLU during one of the meetings, “Making Smart 
Decisions About Surveillance,” which detailed community guidelines for accountability, 
transparency and oversight of such programs.16 

The Sheriff was also criticized for implementing a policy allowing for use of the UAS 
without first getting public comment and input. 

There is no question that the opposition that the COC heard from the public was 
sincerely motivated.  There is considerable public angst surrounding the potential use of 
UASs and much of it stems from a lack of trust.  They also pointed with alarm to 
legislation in at least one state (North Dakota) which permits law enforcement to attach 
weapons to UASs. 

ANALYSIS 
 
LASD’s limited use of the UAS can be an important component for providing situational 
awareness in high-risk emergency, life-threatening situations faced by the LASD, such 
as rescuing a hostage being held at gun point, responding to an active shooter situation, 
performing search and rescue missions in dangerous terrain, defusing a bomb planted 
in a public space, and investigating HazMat spills to determine the best strategies for 
containment without exposing the public and first responders to serious injuries.  
Indeed, it is likely that UASs will save lives. Used properly and within the limitations set 
by the Sheriff, UASs are an important public safety and officer safety tool.   

It is unfortunate that the Sheriff did not obtain public comment before implementing the 
use of its UAS program in January of this year.  As was clear from public comment 
received by the COC, there is a genuine and serious concern about the potential abuse 
of UASs by law enforcement.  While the UAS technology is not particularly new, its use 
by law enforcement organizations is.  Moreover, use by the United States military of 
much larger armed unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs), or drones, is well known to the 
public and understandably unnerving to anyone who distrusts law enforcement.  
Unfortunately, a significant number of individuals in our community and nationally simply 
do not trust law enforcement.  In our recommendations below, we address concerns 
about arming of UASs and mission creep that are not adequately addressed by the SEB 
Unit Order and Policy Manual changes. 

We note that at the suggestion of the COC ad hoc committee, the Sheriff recently set up 
mechanisms to directly receive comments from the public.  His willingness, even now, 
to reach out, receive and evaluate public comment is laudable.   

                                            
16 ACLU (2016). Making Smart Decisions About Surveillance, Retrieved from: https://www.aclunc.org/docs/20160325-
making_smart_decisions_about_surveillance.pdf. 
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The role of the COC is to promote meaningful reform within the LASD and to help 
restore public trust between the LASD and the communities it serves.  This will not be 
easy, but it does involve encouraging increased transparency and accountability on the 
part of the LASD.  Regarding its use of the UAS, the recommendations below are 
intended to further those goals.   Implementing these recommendations, in our view, will 
help build public trust. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 
 

The COC recommends the following: 

1. The Sheriff should explicitly and unequivocally state that the UAS operated by 
the LASD is not armed and that he has no intention of arming a UAS.  Such a 
statement would be a confirmation of and consistent with the FAA COA which 
specifically prohibits the use of munitions or otherwise weaponizing UASs.17 
 

2. Before seeking to expand the types of missions for which a UAS can be used, 
the Sheriff should commit to notifying the COC and allowing time for the COC to 
receive public comment prior to doing so. 

 
3. The LASD Policy Manual should make explicit that use of a UAS is limited to 

gaining situational awareness in emergency, life-threatening situations. 
 

4. SEB should maintain a log of NOTAMs, the type of operational use authorized, 
who authorized it and the results of each such use. 

 
5. The Sheriff should notify the COC, within 48 hours, through its Executive 

Director, of any authorized operational uses of UASs and any unauthorized uses. 
 

6. On a quarterly basis, the Sheriff should provide the COC with a report regarding 
all operational uses of the UAS, the type of mission for which such use was 
approved, the results of such uses, and whether or not they were within policy 
uses. Further, in the interest of transparency, we recommend that this data be 
published on the LASD website or a readily identifiable link. 

 
7. The UAS Program should be audited on at least an annual basis by the LASD.  

Its audits should be provided to the COC and the OIG. 
 

                                            
17 See attached Exhibit 1. 
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8. Modify the Unit Order and Policy Manual to limit preservation of video footage, 
except for training, from ten to two years, unless there is a pending case 
requiring that it be preserved beyond two years. 

 
9. Include a separate section in the Policy Manual that specifically addresses the 

LASD’s commitment to maintaining individuals’ privacy and other constitutional 
rights and operating according to the Constitution and the law regarding 
searches. 

 
10. Assure prompt investigation and appropriate accountability, including discipline 

when warranted, for out-of-policy use of the UAS.  
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EXHIBIT 1 – DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION FEDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION 
CERTIFICATE OF WAIVER OR AUTHORIZATION 
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 1 

Priscilla A. Ocen, Commissioner 
Los Angeles County Sheriff Civilian Oversight Commission 

350 South Figueroa Street, Suite 288 
Los Angeles, CA 90071 

 
 July 25, 2017 

 
 
Mr. Robert Bonner, Chairman 
Los Angeles County Sheriff Civilian Oversight Commission 
350 South Figueroa Street, Suite 288 
Los Angeles, CA 90071 
 
Re: Drone Use by the Los Angeles County Sherriff’s Department 
 
 Dear Chairman Bonner,  
 
 On January 12, 2017, Los Angeles County Sheriff Jim McDonnell announced that his 
department had acquired an unmanned aerial device, also known as a drone, to assist deputies in 
resolving hostage negotiations, monitoring, containing and apprehending active shooters and 
conducting search and rescue missions. The Sherriff did not, however, consult the public prior to 
obtaining the drones.1 During the announcement, McDonnell made assurances that the drone would 
not be used to surveil the public, instead asserting that the drone would be used exclusively for 
emergencies.  
 

Shortly after Sherriff McDonnell’s announcement, a number of concerns were raised by 
members of the public as well as policy advocates. As a result, the Los Angeles County Board of 
Supervisors referred the matter of drone use by the Los Angeles County Sherriff’s Department to 
the Civilian Oversight Commission (“COC”) for further review.   
 

As you know, I, along with Commissioners JP Harris and Lael Rubin, served as a member of 
the COC’s subcommittee on drones. Our subcommittee, which was valiantly led by Commissioner 
Rubin, thoroughly reviewed the matter. Indeed, our subcommittee met frequently, engaged in 
independent research with the assistance of Commission staff, convened community feedback 
sessions and fielded calls and e-mails from over 100 members of the community.  

 
The diligent work of the subcommittee resulted in a set of recommendations drafted by 

Commission staff. Despite our subcommittee’s best efforts, we were unable to come to a consensus 
regarding drone usage. For the reasons that follow, I respectfully dissent from the recommendations 
regarding drone usage by the Commission staff.  
 
 
 
 
 
                                                      
1 The Sheriff has since announced his intention to solicit public feedback regarding the use of drones but has not 
committed to suspending the drones during the feedback process.  



 2 

 
 
 

I. Inadequate Process for Public Engagement 
 

The public was notified of the Sheriff’s Department’s intended use of the drone only after 
the drone had been obtained, three lieutenants and eight deputies were trained to operate the drone, 
and applications filed with the Federal Aviation Administration for its use.2 This process is wholly 
inadequate and inconsistent with the best practices recommended by the International Police Chiefs 
Association.  
 

Indeed, over the last few years, the public has expressed significant concern regarding drone 
use, specifically by the LAPD. The Sheriff’s decision to bypass the Civilian Oversight Commission 
and the Board of Supervisors effectively ensured that the public would have no meaningful input 
regarding the drone and the policies for its use in Los Angeles County prior to their acquisition and 
deployment. 
 

The Sheriff’s failure to obtain public comment before acquiring the drone created 
unnecessary conflict and reinforced the longstanding mistrust that exists between the Department 
and the communities it serves. While the Sheriff need not solicit public input for every 
administrative or tactical decision the he makes, drones fall into a different category given the 
significant potential for abuse and therefore is inconsistent with the best practices recommended by 
the International Police Chiefs Association. 
 

II. Inadequate Concern for Privacy Interests of the Public: 
 

Much of the conversation about the Sheriff’s use of the drone has emphasized the 
administrative efficiency of drones and their potential to reduce the risks faced by deputies in 
dangerous situations. These are important potential outcomes and valid arguments in favor of drone 
use.  
 

However, the countervailing interests of the public have not been sufficiently appreciated in 
the conversation about drones nor have they been adequately addressed by the Sheriff’s drone 
policy. For example, the Sheriff’s department has asserted that it will operate the drone in a 
constitutional manner. However, this may not be sufficiently protective of the public’s privacy 
interests as individuals and groups may be surveilled in public places without a warrant as they have 
no expectation of privacy in such settings. Moreover, the warrant requirement may be waived upon 
a showing of exigent circumstances, which is precisely the kind of situation that is contemplated by 
the existing drone policy. 
 

Moreover, the public may not be protected from aerial surveillance of their homes. Indeed, 
the Supreme Court has held that an individual may not have an expectation that one’s backyard, for 
example, would be protected from aerial view. Importantly, the Court observed that “[a]ny member 
of the public could legally have been flying over Riley's property in a helicopter at the altitude of 400 

                                                      
2 James Queally, L.A. Sheriff’s Department to Use Drones to Respond to Bomb Threats, Hostage Crises, L.A. Times, 
Jan. 12, 2017, available at   http://www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-sheriffs-drones-20170112-story.html 
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feet and could have observed Riley's greenhouse. The police officer did no more.”  As a result, the 
Court held that the use of a helicopter to observe marijuana cultivation in a person’s backyard 
without a warrant did not violate the Fourth Amendment.  
 

California appears to be unwilling to address this gap in the law, as Governor Jerry Brown 
vetoed legislation (AB 1327) that would have required law enforcement agencies to obtain a warrant 
before using drones, except when there is an imminent environmental emergency. The vetoed 
legislation would have required law enforcement agencies to collect data on drone usage and to 
destroy any materials collected by a drone within one year. Critically, it would have prevented drones 
from carrying weapons.  
 

Additionally, images obtained by drones may be cross-referenced with other databases and 
technologies, including facial recognition software.  
 

These concerns are not overblown. Indeed, the Sheriff’s Department used aerial surveillance 
without notice to political leadership or the public for approximately nine days in the City of 
Compton.  Moreover, drone technology is only becoming cheaper, smaller and easier to use and for 
longer periods of time, which only increases the privacy concerns of the public.3 
 

III. Militarization Concerns:  
 

Community groups have raised valid concerns regarding the use of drones and the 
militarization of law enforcement. In particular, community groups have raised the potential for the 
weaponization of drones. Indeed, in states such as Connecticut, law enforcement has been 
authorized to develop policies for the weaponization of drones. This is a development that raises 
grave concerns regarding the power of law enforcement and the safety of marginalized communities 
that are already overpoliced.  
 

IV. Mission Creep and Inadequate Checks on the Broad Use of Drones: 
 

Community advocates and civil rights groups have raised compelling arguments regarding 
the use of drones and “mission creep.” By that, the community is referring to the ways in which 
tactics and technologies are deployed in a manner that extends beyond their initially intended use. 
SWAT teams and military tanks are prominent examples of this phenomenon. The community is 
concerned that while the current Sheriff may act in good faith to limit the “non-emergency” use of 
drones for surveillance, general crime investigation or weapon deployment, his successors and 
subordinates may not. As it stands, existing policy regarding the Sheriff’s Department’s use of 
drones has done little to alleviate these concerns.  
 

The Department has adopted Special Enforcement Bureau (“SEB”) Unit Order #2017-1, 
which governs the use of drones by Sheriff’s Department personnel. The Unit Order is insufficient 
to address the privacy and mission creep concerns raised by community members for the following 
reasons:  
 
                                                      
3 Matt McFarland, Will tiny drones become a must have for soldiers?, CNN tech, May 9, 2017, available at  
http://money.cnn.com/2017/05/09/technology/drones aerovironment/index.html?sr=twCNN050917drones 
aerovironment0321PMVODtopLink&linkId=37383022 

http://money.cnn.com/2017/05/09/technology/drones
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• The current policy states that the “UAS SHALL NOT be used for random surveillance 
missions or missions that would violate the privacy rights of the public.”  There is currently 
no way to determine if the drone is used for “random surveillance” given that the Unit 
Order does not contain a public reporting requirement. 

 
• Although the Unit Order mandates that the default setting of the drone shall be non-

recording, this default can be overruled by the SEB Unit Commander. While this 
authorization must be documented on an incident report, there is no requirement that such 
recorded incidents will be reported to the public.  

 
• Currently, only ten deputies are authorized to operate the drone, which may function to limit 

its use. However, more deputies could easily be trained to use the drone, thus expanding the 
scope of its operation.  

 
• The FAA does not impose limits on the purpose for which drones can be used, only their 

manner of usage.  
 

• The FAA guidelines do not mandate public reporting of drone usage. Although the current 
policy mandates that the FAA must be notified of the Sheriff’s intent to deploy a drone 30 
minutes prior to its use, this information is not necessarily available to the public on a regular 
basis. Moreover, the FAA notification requirement can be waived in emergency 
circumstances.  

 
V. Conclusion 

 
Because the Sheriff has not participated in public conversations about the Department’s use 

of drones, he has not made the case that drones are necessary for the uses he has proposed. 
Community activists have highlighted the huge arsenal that is currently at the disposal of both the 
Sheriff’s Department and Fire Department for purposes of search and rescue and barricaded 
suspects.  

 
Moreover, other agencies have demonstrated that the use of drones may not deliver on the 

purported law enforcement benefits. For example, use of drones by agencies such as U.S. Customs 
and Border Protection has come under fire for the significant cost of operating the program with 
little to show for it in the way of drug interdiction and apprehension of individuals attempting to 
cross the border without authorization. While the law enforcement benefits are questionable, the 
intrusion on the privacy interests of the public are very real. Indeed, civil libertarians have argued 
that Customs and Border Patrol may be intruding on the privacy of individuals engaging in lawful 
behavior.4  
 

Given this, and the very clear evidence of harm that the use of such drones can produce in 
the most vulnerable communities in Los Angeles, I am in favor of grounding the drones 
permanently.  

 

                                                      
4 Ron Nixon, Drones, so useful in war, may be too costly for border duty, NY Times, Nov. 2, 2016, available at 
https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/03/us/drones-canadian-border.html 
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Sincerely,  
/s/ 
 
Priscilla A. Ocen  
Commissioner 



 
 

   

VIA EXPRESS MAIL AND EMAIL 
 
September 25, 2017 
 
Commissioner Priscilla Ocen 
Sheriff Civilian Oversight Commission 
World Trade Center 
350 South Figueroa, Suite 288 
Los Angeles, CA 90071 
 
Re:  Unmanned Aircraft System (UAS) Use by Los Angeles County Sheriff’s Department   
 
Dear Commissioner Ocen, 
 
In preparation for the upcoming meeting of the Sheriff Civilian Oversight Commission (COC) 
on September 28, I re-read your letter addressed to me dated July 25, 2017.  Your letter is 
thoughtful and well-written, yet I feel compelled to respond to several of the points you raise.  
 
In your letter, you appropriately recognize that reducing “risks faced by deputies in dangerous 
situations” is a valid argument favoring drone use. Indeed, the safety of Deputy Sheriffs is 
unquestionably an important goal and nowhere is that more threatened than in hostage rescue, 
barricaded suspect, and active shooter situations and dealing with and disarming improvised 
explosive devices. If the greater situational awareness provided by a drone is likely to result in 
the saving of a deputy’s life, which I believe it will, this alone would support their use in the 
limited circumstances for which they can be authorized.  
 
Yet in your letter, you do not acknowledge that the potential of drone use (for the limited 
authorized purposes) to save lives of members of the public is also a valid argument favoring 
their use. (As you may know, these small drones have been credited with saving lives in other 
jurisdictions where law enforcement has used them.) Thus, while there may be public interests 
that “countervail” their use - - you principally cite privacy concerns - - they are not all 
countervailing. There are some strong public safety interests, going beyond deputy safety, in 
potentially saving lives of members of the public in, e.g., hostage rescue and active shooter 
situations. If in fact a small drone has the potential for saving the life of a child taken hostage or 
lost in the narrow ravines of Eaton Canyon (inaccessible by helicopter), which it does, and 
mission creep can be avoided by strong COC oversight, in my view, this outweighs your stated 
privacy concerns. 
 
Regarding the privacy issue, as you acknowledge, your concerns go beyond the privacy 
protections of the 4th Amendment to the U.S. Constitution which appear to be protected by the 
policy and procedures put into place by the LASD. While you are free to argue these beyond-
what-is-required by the Constitution concerns, it is appropriate to remember that the 
constitutional reach of the 4th Amendment extends to all areas in which there is a “reasonable 
expectation of privacy”. See U.S. v. Katz. Your argument necessarily is positing that drones 
should be prohibited even in areas where there is no reasonable expectation of privacy. I 
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respectfully disagree, and particularly disagree with the proposition that the COC should impose 
on the Sheriff a higher standard of privacy than that required by the U.S. Supreme Court. 

 
Regarding your concerns that drones would unduly “militarize” the LASD, I would make these 
points:   
 

• As the Sheriff himself has said, he has no plans and no intent to arm the UAS. Indeed, 
the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) certificate prohibits weaponizing the 
UAS.   

• These small drones are not the type that the public typically associates with the 
military. They do not remotely resemble in size Predator Bs or Global Hawks. 

• I am not sure what the state of Connecticut does is particularly relevant, but in any 
event to my knowledge Connecticut has not enacted a law permitting the arming of 
drones used by law enforcement there. 

 
Perhaps most concerning to me is that your proposed solution of “grounding the drones 
permanently” does not provide for oversight of the limited use of a drone by the LASD; the very 
thing that the COC was established to do. In my view, it is important that the COC have 
oversight and this can best be achieved by the full Commission adopting the ten (10) 
Recommendations proposed by the Ad Hoc Committee re the UAS program. As you know, 
among other things, these Recommendations would commit the Sheriff to notifying the COC and 
seeking our comments and public comment before any expansion of the uses for which the UAS 
is authorized. They require that the Sheriff inform the COC within 48 hours of any and all uses 
of a drone. They require that the Sheriff provide the COC with periodic reports of all use of a 
drone, whether within policy or not. In the interest of transparency, pursuant to the proposed 
Recommendations, such reports would be available to the public via the LASD’s website. The 
Recommendations also make clear that any unauthorized use is subject to serious disciplinary 
action.  
 
In my view, we should adopt these Recommendations. Thank you for your consideration. 
 
  
 Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
ROBERT C. BONNER 
Chair 
 
 
c: Brian K. Williams, Executive Director 
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